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Minutes of meeting held on Monday 23rd January 2012
in the Hugh Miller Institute


Present:

Community Councillors Ronald Young (Chair), Julie Penwright, Vivienne Plampton, Anne Short, Helen Elliott, Gabrielle Pearson, Bill Wall
Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser 
Community Council Minute Secretary: Jeremy Price
	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairman's Welcome 

Ronald welcomed the Councillors to the meeting 

Apologies were received from :  PC Darren Williams, Paige Shepherd

	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

There were two sets of minutes – one from the regular council meeting on 28th November 2011 and one from a meeting of the council with Mr William Gilfillan, Highland Council Corporate Manager.  With one minor amendment, both sets of minutes were approved as accurate records.
28th November  - Proposed: Vivienne Plampton  Seconded: Anne Short
20th December - Proposed: Julie Penwright  Seconded: Anne Short

	

	3
	Youth Issues

No youth representative was present at the meeting.

	

	4
	Police Report

There was no police representative present at the meeting.
	

	5

5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5

5.6

	Matters arising from previous minutes

10 2 (King’s Route information board) – Ronald still to meet with Colin Dunn about content of board
10.3 (Community events) – Ronald has spoken to Georgia Macleod who is happy to assist him in the Community Events portfolio
14  (Sandilands housing development) – Ronald reported that Helen Cameron of Albyn Housing would like to meet the council and explain about the schedule and scope of the proposed development.  David said he needed to speak with Alan McGuire before we respond to her request. Ronald will respond to her accordingly.

14.2  (Bus shelter on Links) – Ronald and Julie had inspected the damage and thought it was old.  Craig said he had sent a photograph to HC prior to that and it was currently with HC awaiting action.
15.1 (Allotments) – No response had been received yet from the Allotment Society with estimated costs.  Jeremy to send reminder email to Colin Dunn before Anne meets with him. [Sec’s note: this has been done]
16.3 (War memorial paths) – David has spoken with Ian Hay who was prepared to undertake the work necessary to improve the paths. A site meeting will be set up to take it forward.

	RY
JCNP


	6

	Common Good Funding
An application had been received from Sandy Thompson for funding the stonemasonry and carving for the path at the Stables and also the setting up another course.  There were no objections to this and Sandy to be asked to sent the form to Di Agnew. [Sec’s note:  this has been done]

An application was also received from the school for £350 for transport for a special event.  This was also agreed under the Common Good Funding.

	

	7
	Queen’s Diamond Jubilee
Julie reported that ideas were still being raised and she was considering some kind of event similar to the regatta day held a few years ago.  She said she would like to see several local organisations involved and was approaching them to take the events further.

Ronald read out a letter from Janet Bowen, Lord Lieutenant, encouraging local councils to set up local activities to celebrate the occasion.  The letter outlined a number of events taking place between 2nd and 5th July, for example, beacons being lit or ‘flares’ being launched simultaneously across the country on Monday 4th.  July and Helen is taking this forward and will canvas locally and put up posters.

	

	8
	Gaelic Chapel 

Craig reported that he had met Jane Chisholm on Tuesday 17th January.  A note of the meeting is attached to these minutes (appendix A).


	

	9

9.1
9.2

9.3

9.4

9.5
	Update and Review of Community Councillors’ Portfolios
Jeremy confirmed that Lynne Sproull had agreed to lead on the Planning Portfolio.

Anne reported that she had set up a meeting with June Ross on the Links. She will also be looking at road surface problems with Ronald.
Vivienne said that 430 new guide books had been received.

Julie reported that £245 had been raised for playpark equipment from the catering at the community market.  She was also looking at match funding opportunities and David gave some suggestions as to whom to approach.

Helen reported that she had received 3 further complaints about the bus services as well as the buses speed complaint.  Julie suggested that she should write to the company (Steve Walker).  Helen will do this.

	HE

	10

10.1

	Councillors appointed to, or representing the community council on outside bodies

A discussion took place about registering the ‘interests’ of councillors involved in other bodies in case there might be conflicts of interest in the future.

Councillors reported connections as follows (outside of private businesses):

Ronald – Harbour Trust, Acorns Playgroup, Fire Service, Ambulance Service, Tennis Club, School Board

Anne – Courthouse

Anne – Fourways

Julie – Acorn Playgoup, Cromarty Parent and Toddler Group

Bill – Horses in Clover


	

	11
11.1
11.2


	Victoria Hall
A full report is attached at Appendix B, and a finance report at Appendix C.

Vivienne also explained the changes since Wanda Mackay had moved to HC and referred to the amended terms of reference for the management committee and the constitution for the Youth Café to consolidate and reflect the tripartite relationship. It was agreed to accept the new proposed VHMC Terms of Reference.
Vivienne, when detailing the finance report, said that regular bookings for the hall were looking very good for the coming year.

	

	12
	Dr Forth’s Bequest
There had been a query from the Tennis Club committee about the use of the land on which the tennis court was to be situated as it may have implications for grants, depending on what the Lawn Tennis Association requirements were.  Ronald suggested obtaining a 50yr lease from HC or a lease until the issue about the land being Common Land was resolved.  David said he would take the issue on and ask the HC solicitors about the feasibility of obtaining a lease.


	

	13
	Easter Ross Association of Community Councils
Gabrielle referred to an email from the ERACC inviting CCC to their meetings and to be kept updated about developments that might affect Cromarty, for example, at Nigg.  This was unanimously agreed and Gabrielle offered to be the link with them.

	

	14
14.1

14.2

	Treasurer’s  Report 

The full report is attached at Appendix D.

Vivienne gave a full breakdown of income and expenditure and current commitments and there were no questions about the content.
Vivienne presented new Bank of Scotland plc mandates for agreement and signature.

It was agreed that Vivienne (Treasurer), Ronald (Chair) and Anne (Councillor) remain as signatories with the addition of Julie (Secretary). All previous signatories should be removed.

The mandates apply to the following accounts presently operated, and all future accounts opened, in the name of Cromarty & District Community Council –

Name





Sort Code

Number

Cromarty & District CC


80-06-83

00750305

Cromarty & District CC - VHMC

80-06-83

06001246

Cromarty & District CC – VHMC YDW
80-06-83

06001254

To reflect usage, it was agreed that “VHMC YDW” should be amended to “Youth Cafe”.

Vivienne asked it be noted that, following the November elections for C&DCC purposes, her surname was now Plampton. This change was also reflected in the new Bank of Scotland mandates.

A copy of the completed mandates should be kept with these C&DCC minutes, for reference.
Vivienne also reported Chair’s action regarding payment of a contractor’s invoice for the Farness Road repairs, ahead of funding received from the Black Isle Ward Fund.

	   

	15

15.1
	Highland Councillors’ Reports

Craig gave an update on various issues:

· The light outage around Cromarty and he was in contact with HC to resolve it

· He was meeting with the dog warden his week for a walk around the town

· The Sutor car park bins have been emptied and the area cleared of litter

· He had been in contact with Sandy Marshall to resolve the problem of litter being blown around in the wind on the Links

· Gullies around the town had been emptied (there were 406 of them).  HC staff were identifying faulty ones and will inspect and rectifying the defects.  He also agreed to try and identify problems with the gullies along Shore Road towards Jemimaville.

· He was trying to resolve the problem of flooding down the Paye from the excess water coming off the field at the top

· Gabrielle raised the issue of the state of the roads around and past Davidston and Farness which were in a poor state.  Craig said a working party had been set up and met today to discuss the state of roads in outlying areas.  David said they were trying to get clear guidance about the responsibilities of councils and landowners and encouraged people to report all faults which are all considered and prioritised.


	

	15.2

	David then gave an update:

· The new Local Plan will shortly be out for consultation.  It was a consultative draft looking at the preferred sites for development in town envelopes and which will require a response when received.

· The recycling area on the Links will have improvements to the road surface shortly.  Planings will be put down but he was awaiting a response from Mr Nightingale before proceeding

· He referred to the untidy state of the area around the burial grounds.  HC staff had been cutting the grass in November which had caused it and HC had apologised for the mess

· The new budget was coming up and there may be some extra money for improvements to potholes and road drainage

· Plans for the refurbishment of the school went before the Education Committee and work may start later in the year

· David raised the subject of the access to and signs around the paths to McFarquar’s Bed.  The path was blocked by a trailer and council signs had been removed.  A sign with a Rottweiler dog had been erected and there had been reports of walkers and other users feeling intimidated and unwelcome.  The footpath officer had spoken with the owner and arranged for funding to reinstate gates, etc and replace the signing.  He also referred to issues of planning permission and council tax which are under review in respect of the bothy on the shore

· He referred to the viewpoint on the Sutor where the whins were growing rapidly and needed cutting back

· David said that HC would be checking signs and boards blocking pavements as they reviewed the issue from time to time

· The HC has two planning committee meetings per year now, reduced from three.  The sessions are webcast so it is possible to watch them for up to a year after the meeting to see how individual applications are handled and introduce more transparency to proceedings


	

	16

	Correspondence
An email had been received from Alastair Kennedy of Global Energy Group offering to come and speak about the proposals for Nigg development. Anne stressed the importance of keeping the community informed and agreed this should be done.  Julie will ask HC for details of planning applications for the area covering Nigg. [Sec’s note – this has been done and we are now on the circulation list]   Ronald asked for a meeting to be held towards the end of February.  Jeremy to obtain some dates from Mr Kennedy. 

	JP

JCNP

	17

17.1

17.2
	Any other business

Vivienne raised the problems with the Christmas lights in the trees.  She said HC had made a first class job putting them up which was endorsed by Ronald.  Someone had cut through the lower lights.  Vivienne suggested that collecting tins were put out locally to raise funds for the lights in the future, which everyone supported.

There had been a complaint about the state of the shrubs and plants growing around the car park at the bottom of the High Street.  It looked unsightly for visitors who arrived in the car park it and views were being obstructed.  Vivienne will speak with Sam Lowe about having it cut back.


	VP

	17.3

17.4

17.5

17.6
	Bill raised the issue about bins not being collected in bad weather.  He had spoken with HC and they did get collected later.  David explained the system of having some of the town’s refuse collected one week with recycling and then swapped the next, so there should be vehicles available to ‘sweep up’ missing collections.  He encouraged people to report when bins were missed and the ‘out of sync’ vans could collect on alternate weeks.
Gabrielle asked if the Cromarty Live website could be a good vehicle to promote council business and raise its profile.  Gabrielle will contact Kristina Dupar and discuss.

Anne raised the subject of the state of the Ice House in Braehead.  The fences were down and there was a mess around it.  It is a local attraction and should be kept tidy.  Anne said she would arrange for a letter from the council to be sent to Mr Smith.

The toilets in Allen Square needed cosmetic work to improve their appearance.  Anne will contact Freda McKenzie at HC.

	GP

AS

AS

	18
	Date of next meeting
The date of the next meeting was agreed as Monday 27th February 2012 at the earlier time of 7pm as Duncan Cameron of Bright Spark Energy will be attending to give a briefing to councillors.

	

	19
	Planning

Please Note: The Highland Councillors did not participate in any planning related discussions and left the meeting for this Agenda item
There were no planning applications or issues to discuss.

	

	
	Ronald thanked everyone for attending and the meeting 
concluded at 21.45hrs

	


APPENDIX ‘A’ – update from Cllr Craig Fraser
Notes on Meeting held with Councillor Craig Fraser re Gaelic Chapel Cemetery, Cromarty on Tuesday 17th January 2012.  Made by Jane Chisholm.

Meeting with you to discuss draft Deed of Trust in connection with the proposal to take on the Gaelic Chapel Graveyard in Cromarty.   Taking points discussed in their turn as they arise in the Deed of Trust itself:-

1.
Payment of Expenses.

There are no funds in the Trust Account other than the £100 donation to come from John Nightingale of Cromarty.   In my experience, Charitable Trusts are normally set up at the expense of the donor with expenses and outlays incurred in the management of the Trust then being paid from Trust funds as they accumulate.   I would suggest that you perhaps discuss with John Nightingale, how the costs might best be addressed.   I doubt whether the Community Council would be able to spend any part of their limited budget on this type of expense, but that could of course be cleared with your Finance Department and similarly there may be something that the Discretionary Fund for your locality might be able to assist with, but again, that should be checked with the Local Officer responsible for your area.

2.
Trustees
The proposal is that there will only be three Trustees as the Trust comes into being.   I would suggest that you widen that somewhat.   There are apparently a pool of 6 or 7 people who have a direct interest, the three taken from the Estate and the two nominated organisations plus 3 private individuals these 6 should be your initial Trustees .   Otherwise the clause as it stands is fairly standard.

3.
This is noted as being the purpose of the Trust although elsewhere in the document I note there is a reference to objects of the Trust.   I think for this discussion you should assume that objects and purpose are interchangeable.   The Trust is stated as being to advance education.   This is relatively narrow and given that you, I think, wish to have some potential Arts usage of the property, you would probably need to expand this to advance education and enjoyment of the arts and generally to enhance the quality of life by the preservation etc.   Preservation in and of itself should I think be added to with perhaps the words “and where possible use” as my understanding is that you are not looking to fund a Memorial, but an active public space/area.

As I explained to you, the clause extends to include the places and buildings within the County of Ross & Cromarty, so not just the Gaelic Chapel and Graveyard are essentially under your purview.   Within the purposes clauses at Clause D I think you really need to expand these to include cultural, recreation and leisure time occupation which will expand you into Arts, Music etc.

6. This clause is restrictive with regard to accountability to third parties.   As I explained to you, I rather think, particularly with regard to any charitable Grants or access to public funds, that you will not be able to shelter behind this clause and there will need to be an acceptance when taking on certain Grants and donations that this attempt to move apparent accountability will need to be put to one side. There will be a need if Charitable status can be obtained to lodge accounts in acceptable form with OSCR    

7. Within the Schedule of Powers a lot of these are relatively standard.   I think you should make specific mention of applications for funding, grants etc to seek donations and to carry out fundraising activities.    

8. With regard to payment of expenses, the clause I think would read slightly more realistically if it were to run on the lines of:-   “The Trustees shall not be entitled to any remuneration or other benefit other than the reimbursement out of the Trust Fund of their out of pocket expenses reasonably incurred etc.”

The proposed venture is no small undertaking and as the structure currently stands, you have a small, albeit committed team of Trustees willing to lend their time, support and effort to get the project off the ground.   I would suggest, however, that given the level of capital investment and time investment that is going to be required here, that some thought and time is given to satisfying yourselves that there is an active desire within the immediate community (to whom you will for the most part I suspect, be looking) to support the project. 

I would also suggest that you discuss the proposed Deed of Trust with OSCR before it is signed for any comment or observation they may have.

Once the property is in the hands of the Trustees it becomes their responsibility so far as all statutory requirements are concerned and in taking it on, you will be taking on the obligations for Public Liability Insurance etc as well as compliance with Planning Authority and Health & Safety Requirements.   Given the current condition of the building, that in itself is going to require an element of funding from day one and some thought needs to be given to perhaps some of the more immediately practical issues that will be faced once the transfer takes place. I suggest a discussion, certainly with the Planning Department and possibly Building Control with regard to their requirements and some consideration as regards Insurance costs.   

APPENDIX ‘B’ – Victoria Hall report
Cromarty & District Community Council
Committee Meeting 23rd January 2012

Agenda Item – Victoria Hall Report
1. The draft Licence Agreement is now agreed apart from a couple of minor changes to wording. Expect final version to be ready for signing by the end of January.
ACTION – No further action required at present. Licence will be signed by Chair (already approved) once agreed Licence Agreement is received from HC.

2. Victoria Hall finances (attached) remain healthy. 
ACTION – Information only, no action required.

3. A second repair to the notice-board has been done. Again due to vandalism. Tile damage in one of the showers has been inspected and could cost over £300. Discussion with users to see whether having 2 showers is essential is ongoing. A thorough inspection with the HC surveyor will now not be completed once the Licence Agreement is agreed, as HC have said that C&DCC would have to pay for such a survey. Will continue to report landlord repairs as before on an ad hoc basis. Service of Gas boiler completed. Repairs to upstairs ladies toilet completed.

ACTION – Information only, no action required.
4. VHMC Terms of Reference require updating to make sure that managing the Cromarty Youth Cafe and adherence to HC Licence to Occupy are both covered. A copy of the Terms of Reference is attached with the additions highlighted in red.  A copy of the Cromarty Youth Cafe Constitution (detailed in Terms of Reference update) is also attached to this report for information.
ACTION – C&DCC to agree updated VHMC Terms of Reference.
Vivienne Plampton

APPENDIX ‘C’ – Victoria Hall finance report
	
	
	
	
	General Hall Activities
	
	

	
	Income
	
	
	

	
	
	Donations & Gifts
	180.00
	
	

	
	
	Grants
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	Hall rental income
	5,170.00
	
	

	
	
	Interest Income
	2.83
	
	

	
	
	Office Rental
	780.03
	
	

	
	Total Income
	
	£
	6,132.86

	
	Expense
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Office Expense
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Bookkeeping fees
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Office Rental
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Printing,  Postage & Stationery
	30.66
	
	

	
	
	
	Professional Fees
	139.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Sundry Petty Cash Expenses
	7.36
	
	

	
	
	
	Telecom & Internet expenses
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	Total Office Expense
	177.02
	
	

	
	
	Premises
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Electricity
	635.00
	
	

	
	
	
	Oil
	1,688.26
	
	

	
	
	
	Repairs and Maintenance
	405.20
	
	

	
	
	
	Supplies
	272.87
	
	

	
	
	
	Water charges
	835.00
	
	

	
	
	Total Premises
	3,836.33
	
	

	
	
	Staff Costs
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Salaries
	1,989.81
	
	

	
	
	
	Travel & Other Staff Expenses
	0.00
	
	

	
	
	Total Staff Costs
	1,989.81
	
	

	
	Total Expense
	
	£
	6,003.16

	Surplus/(Deficit) for the Period
	
	£
	129.70

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


APPENDIX ‘D’ – Treasurer’s report

	Finance Report – Cromarty & District Community Council 
	

	
	

	Agenda Item No 13 - Treasurer’s Report 
	

	
	

	Period:  29th November 2011 to 23rd January 2012
	

	
	

	General Income
	

	Publications sales 
	 £                     5.00 

	Less: 
	

	General Expenditure 
	

	Secretarial expenses: January
	 £                   50.00 

	Tree lights expenses
	 £                   24.10 

	Christmas Tree
	 £                   95.00 

	Admin costs - stamps
	 £                   10.42 

	Increase/(Decrease) in Accumulated Fund
	£(174.52)

	
	

	Fund Income
	

	Bonfire Collection monies - J Nightingale donation
	 £                   50.00 

	Black Isle Ward Funding
	 £                 960.00 

	H-C - Splash and Dash Funding
	 £                 250.00 

	Fund Expenditure
	

	Cromarty Arms Invoice re Monday Club
	 £                 315.00 

	Splash and Dash expenses
	 £                 399.79 

	Black Isle Ward Funding - Farness Road repair
	 £                 960.00 

	Increase/(Decrease) in Other Funds
	£(414.79)

	
	

	Accounts Receivable balance :
	       Nil 

	Accounts Payable balance:     
	       Nil 

	
	

	Bank & Cash in hand balances as @ 23.01.2012 
	 £       32,053.67 

	
	

	Comprising:
	

	
	

	Community Council Accumulated fund
	 £              1,775.48 

	Provision for Guide Book reprinting
	 £              1,200.00 

	Provision for Seaplane Plinth Fund
	 £                 820.13 

	Bonfire Night Fund
	 £                 160.00 

	Cromarty 2007 fund
	 £                 418.57 

	Dr Forth’s Bequest fund - Tennis Court
	 £            20,522.29 

	Dr Forth’s Bequest fund  - Play Equipment 
	 £              2,500.00 

	Monday Club fund
	 £                 692.00 

	Play Equipment fund 
	 £              3,965.20 

	
	 £       32,053.67 

	
	

	Vivienne Plampton  23.01.2012
	


MINUTES APPROVED


27TH FEBRUARY 2012
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